

Healthcare Provisions in the American Rescue Plan

Introduction

On March 11, 2021, President Joe Biden signed into law the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (ARPA).¹ Biden first announced this \$1.9 trillion relief package on January 20, 2021, as part one of a two-step COVID-19 rescue and recovery plan.² In addition to another round of stimulus checks and extended unemployment benefits, ARPA includes several provisions related to insurance subsidies and coverage as well as healthcare providers.³ The law looks to alleviate the burden felt by the millions of people who lost their employer-sponsored health insurance over the first six months of the pandemic and assist the hardest-hit communities through the extension of the Patient Protection & Affordable Care Act (ACA) and Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) subsidies, expanding Medicaid coverage, increasing funding for behavioral health, ramping up COVID-19 vaccines and testing, providing financial relief for rural providers, and enacting other individual and healthcare system protections.⁴

Coverage and Subsidy Expansions for Public Insurance

ARPA provisions related to state Medicaid programs span several areas: encouraging states that have yet to expand their Medicaid programs to expand; increasing coverage for COVID-19 patients and pregnant women; and, providing additional funding and support for home and community services as well as nursing facilities, among other temporary or emergency provisions.⁵ In order to encourage Medicaid expansion in the 12 states that have not yet expanded, the ARPA increases the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP), the share of Medicaid expenses paid by the federal government, by 5% for two years after the state's expansion.⁶ This increase is in addition to the current 6.2% FMAP increase in place for the duration of the COVID-19 public health emergency (PHE); notably, the extra funds received from the increased FMAP will not apply to *disproportionate* share hospital (DSH) payments or the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP).⁷

Any state that expands Medicaid will be required to cover COVID-19 vaccines and treatments without cost sharing, in order to receive the increased FMAP.⁸ The costs associated with COVID-19 vaccines will be matched at a rate of 100% FMAP until one year after the end of the PHE.⁹ The new law also provides states with the option

to provide COVID-19 vaccines and treatments to the uninsured without cost sharing and receive reimbursement for those otherwise uncompensated services at Medicaid rates.¹⁰

The law also provides for one-year increases in FMAP for home-based and community-based services and those services provided through the Urban Indian Organizations and Native Hawaiian Health Care Systems.¹¹ To account for the increased FMAP during COVID-19, the law calls for a recalculation of DSH payment allotments for each year in which the temporary FMAP increases apply in order to reconcile what the state would have made without those FMAP increases.¹²

Increased Access to Individual Insurance Coverage

ARPA seeks to further expand insurance coverage through reducing the costs of Marketplace coverage and expanding COBRA coverage. Through tax year 2022, individuals who make between 100 and 150% of the *federal poverty level* (FPL) will not pay Marketplace premiums.¹³ Households above the previous eligibility threshold of 400% FPL may also now be eligible for Marketplace tax credit subsidies.¹⁴ Additionally, individuals who receive unemployment benefits during 2021 are eligible for Marketplace coverage.¹⁵

COBRA gives workers (and their families) the ability to maintain their group health coverage for limited periods of time after a life event such as job loss, job transition, divorce, or death.¹⁶ However, those individuals are typically obliged to pay the entire premium for coverage during that time (in contrast to sharing that premium with the employer).¹⁷ In an attempt to provide coverage to out-of-work individuals as a result of the pandemic, ARPA requires the federal government to fully subsidize COBRA premiums for eligible individuals and families through September 30, 2021.¹⁸

Mental and Behavioral Health Funding

Studies have shown that anxiety, depression, and substance use have all skyrocketed during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁹ Research indicates a fourfold increase in anxiety and depression symptoms between January to June 2019 and December 2020 to January 2021, from 11% to over 40%.²⁰ Isolation, stress, and worry, stemming (for many) from isolation, job loss, and other pandemic-related changes, have had far-reaching effects.²¹

ARPA seeks to address these pandemic consequences through the allocation of \$3.5 billion for behavioral health and substance abuse programs, \$3 billion of which will go toward mental health and substance use disorder block grants.²² The new law also provides \$15 million for states to develop mobile service programs for individuals experiencing mental health or substance abuse crises for five years, as well as \$80 million for pediatric mental health services.²³ The remaining funds will be given out as grants to:

- (1) Clinics participating in the Certified Community Behavioral Health Clinic program;
- (2) Behavioral health workforce education and training programs;
- (3) Certain institutions for training in decreasing mental health disorders among healthcare personnel and for encouraging good health behaviors among staff;
- (4) Overdose prevention and harm prevention programs;
- (5) Education for healthcare staff and first responders in identifying and preventing behavioral health disorders; and,
- (6) Community-based programs addressing child and adolescent mental health.²⁴

Relief for Rural Providers

The law allocated a further \$8.5 billion to rural healthcare providers.²⁵ These funds will be distributed once the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) creates a process for eligible providers to apply.²⁶ This provision is meant to reimburse these rural providers for both additional expenses and lost revenues related to COVID-19.²⁷ Rural providers have been previously targeted by executive orders and legislation²⁸ because of their vulnerability, which was exacerbated by the COVID-19 PHE, as well as their importance in providing healthcare access to rural populations. Approximately 20% of rural Americans depend on local hospitals for their care, but even in early 2020 (prior to the pandemic), 25% of rural hospitals were at risk of closing; a total of 20 rural hospitals closed in 2020.²⁹ For an industry that comprises approximately 1,800 rural hospitals, a doubledigit number of closures in a one-year span, and a 7% closure rate over the past 10 years, is not insignificant.³⁰ Whether more hospitals will close before the end of the pandemic period remains to be seen, but ARPA has attempted to thwart these vulnerable providers by targeting them with greater funding and relief.

Other Emergency Protections

ARPA also allows for \$250 million to create strike teams that will specifically focus on the health and safety of nursing facility residents and employees and be responsible for tasks such as aiding in clinical care, infection control, and staffing, both during, and for one year after, the current PHE.³¹ In total, there have been over 1.3 million COVID-19 cases and nearly 175,000 COVID-19 deaths across the more than 33,000 long-term care facilities in the U.S.³² As of March 2021, despite only representing 1% of the nation's population, 34% of COVID-19 deaths had occurred in these facilities.³³ Because of the disproportionate burden of cases and deaths on nursing facilities, much of the COVID-19 response and infection prevention focus has been, and continues to be, focused on these entities. Some experts have even called for infection prevention staff to be hired permanently at nursing and other residential facilities,³⁴ and the creation of these strike forces may serve to answer these calls.

Conclusion

The long-term effects of ARPA remain to be seen. It is, however, giving relief to myriad areas in the healthcare industry, on both the patient and provider side, identified as having the most urgent needs: rising uninsured rates, individual financial struggles, behavioral health and substance use disorders, vulnerable rural providers, and residents of long-term care facilities. As mentioned briefly above, this law was only step one of President Biden's two-step plan for rescue and recovery. The next step is currently being deliberated by the president's advisors and is expected to be presented to government leaders in April 2021.35 This \$3 trillion plan will address economic inequality, infrastructure, reducing carbon emissions, and other measures to boost the economy in order to "[build] back better than before [the pandemic]."³⁶ The legislation is also expected to include measures specifically targeting pharmaceutical industry and drug pricing reform, which draws from the Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act that was passed by the U.S. House of Representatives at the end of 2019.³⁷ However, with no official announcements from the president, how this new legislation will build upon healthcare reform and relief included in the recentlypassed ARPA remains to be seen.

- "Summary of American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 and Provisions Affecting Hospitals and Health Systems" American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021, https://www.aha.org/advisory/2021-03-17-summary-americanrescue-plan-act-2021-and-provisions-affecting-hospitals-and (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 2 Ibid; "President Biden Announces American Rescue Plan" The White House, January 20, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/legislation/2021/01/20/president-biden-announcesamerican-rescue-plan/ (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 3 American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021; "The \$1.9 Trillion American Rescue Plan Offers Great News On Health Insurance; Here Are The Provisions That Cut Insurance Costs" By Deb Gordon, Forbes, March 12, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites/debgordon/2021/03/12/the-19trillion-american-rescue-act-offers-great-news-on-healthinsurance-here-are-the-provisions-that-cut-insurancecosts/?sh=76db45d81fe5 (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 4 American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021; Gordon, March 12, 2021; The White House, January 20, 2021.
- 5 "American Rescue Plan Act of 2021" H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 9811-9819 (March 11, 2021).
- 6 "Status of State Medicaid Expansion Decisions: Interactive Map" Kaiser Family Foundation, March 23, 2021, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-statemedicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/ (Accessed 3/23/21); H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 9814 (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 7 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 9814 (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 *Ibid.*
- 11 *Ibid.*
- 12 *Ibid.*
- 13 *Ibid.* 14 *Ibid.*
- 15 American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 16 "Continuation of Health Coverage (COBRA)" U.S. Department of Labor, https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/health-plans/cobra (Accessed 3/24/21).
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 9501 (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 19 "The Implications of COVID-19 for Mental Health and Substance Use" By Nirmita Panchal, Rabah Kamal, Cynthia Cox, and Rachel Garfield, Kaiser Family Foundation, February 10, 2021, https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issuebrief/the-implications-of-covid-19-for-mental-health-andsubstance-use/ (Accessed 3/23/21); "COVID's mental-health toll: how scientists are tracking a surge in depression" By Alison Abbott, Nature, February 3, 2021, https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-00175-z (Accessed

https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-001/5-z (Accessed 3/23/21).

20 Ibid.

- 21 Panchal, Kamal, Cox, and Garfield, February 10, 2021.
- 22 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 2701-2702 (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 23 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 2708, 2710, 2712 (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 24 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 2703-2707, 2709, 2711, 2713 (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 25 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 1150C (March 11, 2021).
- 26 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 1150C (March 11, 2021); American Hospital Association, March 17, 2021.
- 27 "American Rescue Plan Act of 2021" H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 1150C (March 11, 2021).
- 28 See the August 2020 Health Capital Topics article "Executive Order Expands Telemedicine and Eases Burden on Rural Providers" available at: https://www.healthcapital.com/hcc/newsletter/08_20/HTML/EX EC/convert_executive_telemedicine_access_expansion_8.20.20. php (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 29 "180 Rural Hospital Closures: January 2005 Present (136 since 2010)" The Cecil G. Sheps Center for Health Services Research, https://www.shepscenter.unc.edu/programs-projects/ruralhealth/rural-hospital-closures/ (Accessed 3/23/21); "1 In 4 Rural Hospitals Are At Risk Of Closure And The Problem Is Getting Worse" By Clary Estes, Forbes, February 24, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/claryestes/2020/02/24/1-4-ruralhospitals-are-at-risk-of-closure-and-the-problem-is-gettingworse/?sh=43d29f9b1bc0 (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 30 Estes, Forbes, February 24, 2020.
- 31 H.R. 1319, 117th Cong. § 9818 (March 11, 2021).
- 32 "The Long-Term Care COVID Tracker" The COVID Tracking Project, March 4, 2021, https://covidtracking.com/nursinghomes-long-term-care-facilities (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 33 *Ibid*.
- 34 "COVID-19 drives nursing homes to overhaul infection control efforts" By Christine Kilgore, CHEST Physician, June 10, 2020, https://www.mdedge.com/chestphysician/article/223619/coronav irus-updates/covid-19-drives-nursing-homes-overhaulinfection?sso=true (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 35 "Biden Team Prepares \$3 Trillion in New Spending for the Economy" By Jim Tankersley, The New York Times, March 23, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/22/business/bideninfrastructure-spending.html (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 36 Ibid; "President Biden Announces American Rescue Plan" The White House, January 20, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/legislation/2021/01/20/president-biden-announcesamerican-rescue-plan/ (Accessed 3/23/21).
- 37 "Democrats see a pathway for their ambitious drug pricing bill" By Paige Winfield Cunningham and Alexandra Ellerbeck, The Washington Post, March 23, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/03/23/health-202-democrats-see-pathway-their-ambitious-drug-pricing-bill/ (Accessed 3/23/21). "Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act" H.R. 3, 116th Cong. (December 12, 2019).



(800)FYI - VALU Providing Solutions in the Era of Healthcare Reform

Founded in 1993, HCC is a nationally recognized healthcare economic financial consulting firm

- HCC Home
- Firm Profile
- HCC Services
- HCC Experts
- <u>Clients & Projects</u>
- HCC News
- Upcoming Events
- Contact Us
- Email Us

HCC Services

- <u>Valuation Consulting</u>
- <u>Commercial</u> <u>Reasonableness</u> <u>Opinions</u>
- <u>Commercial Payor</u> <u>Reimbursement</u> <u>Benchmarking</u>
- <u>Litigation Support &</u> <u>Expert Witness</u>
- <u>Financial Feasibility</u> Analysis & Modeling
- <u>Intermediary</u> <u>Services</u>
- <u>Certificate of Need</u>
- <u>ACO Value Metrics</u>
 <u>& Capital Formation</u>
- <u>Strategic Consulting</u>
- <u>Industry Research</u> <u>Services</u>



Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, CVA, ASA, FACHE, is the President of **HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS** (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 25 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field

of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "*The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare – 2nd Edition*" [2015 – AICPA], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peerreviewed and industry articles such as: *The Accountant's Business Manual* (AICPA); *Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses* (Aspen Publishers); *Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice*; and, *NACVA QuickRead*. In addition to his contributions as an author, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); American Health Lawyers Associate (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter, and is current Chair of the ASA Healthcare Special Interest Group (HSIG).



Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC, where she conducts project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare exempt organization transactions, and provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises,

assets, and services.

She serves on the editorial boards of NACVA's The Value Examiner and of the American Health Lawyers Association's (AHLA's) Journal of Health & Life Sciences Law. Additionally, she is the current Chair of the American Bar Association's (ABA) Young Lawyers Division (YLD) Health Law Committee and the YLD Liaison for the ABA Health Law Section's Membership Committee. She has previously presented before the ABA, NACVA, and the National Society of Certified Healthcare Business Consultants (NSCHBC).

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is a member of the Missouri and Illinois Bars and holds a J.D., with a concentration in Health Law, from Saint Louis University School of Law, where she served as Fall Managing Editor for the Journal of Health Law & Policy.



Daniel J. Chen, MSF, CVA, focuses on developing Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition he prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue

streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams. Mr. Chen holds the Certified Valuation Analyst (CVA) designation from NACVA.